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President’s Remarks 

 

 

Compatriots: 

It is indeed an honor for me to have the opportunity to serve as your 

president, and I would like to express my thanks to everyone for their 

support and encouragement. This next year will offer many chal-

lenges, both for me personally as well as for our chapter. Fortunately, 

I will have a great team of officers to work with, and we look forward 

to meeting those challenges together. One of our primary goals is to 

increase attendance at meetings. With over 320 members, Louisville-

Thruston Chapter is the largest in Kentucky, but lately the turnout for 

meetings has been disappointing. What can we do to change that? Are  

there activities we need to change or add that will make our society more interesting and 

relevant for you and our community? I welcome your suggestions and comments. 

 

We have a great color guard organization commanded by Dan Klinck that does an excellent 

job representing our chapter and SAR at various patriotic events, but we badly need addi-

tional members. I ask that you seriously consider joining our color guard. The constraints on 

your time will be minimal, but the satisfaction you derive and the fellowship you enjoy will 

be immense. If you are interested or need more information, please let me know or contact 

Dan at 429-0382. 

 

Our next chapter meeting will be the Flag Day Luncheon on Saturday, June 16, 2012 at 

Audubon Country Club, and our special guests will be compatriots who are WW II veterans. 

We have 27 WW II vets on the rolls of Louisville-Thruston Chapter, and I hope you will 

join with me in recognizing and honoring these men for their sacrifice and service. Our fea-

tured speaker for the program will be Maj. Gen. Carl D. Black (Ret.), so don’t forget to 

circle June 16th on your calendars. We owe all of our veterans a tremendous debt, but the 

number of WW II vets is dwindling quickly, and the time to pay them tribute is now. 

 

Lastly, I want to congratulate my new officers and say thank you for coming on board. I 

look forward to working with you to better serve our chapter, and I’m confident it will be an 

exciting and rewarding experience for us all. 

 

John H. Huffman Sr. 

Chapter President 



Annual Meeting Held on April 14th 
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The chapter’s Annual Meeting was held on Saturday, April 14, 2012 at the Louisville Country Club. As part of the pro-

gram each year, Louisville-Thruston Chapter recognizes individuals from both law enforcement and fire safety for out-

standing accomplishments and/or contributions in their respective fields. This year President Elect Douglas T. Collins 

introduced the recipients and presented the awards. The Commendation Medal for Law Enforcement was awarded to 

Officer Armand “Buddy” VanCleave of the Louisville Police Department, and the Commendation Medal for Fire 

Safety was presented to Chief Gregory Frederick of the Louisville Fire Department. We are indeed fortunate to have 

public servants such as these men serving our community. 

 

The featured speaker on the program was Compatriot J. David Sympson, former President-General of NSSAR, who 

spoke on the Patriotic Legacy of the SAR. Also on the agenda was the installation of new chapter officers for 2012-2013, 

who were officially sworn in by Past President Will Schrader. Incoming President John H. Huffman Sr., briefly ad-

dressed members and guests after receiving the gavel from former President George E. Meyers. 

  

(L to R) Officer Armand “Buddy” VanCleave, President Elect 

Doug Collins, Chief Gregory Frederick, and President George E. 

Meyers. Christopher Woo (L) and Hayden Fuller 

performed a drum duet to start the meeting. 

 

Treasurer Joe Shields was at the door as usual 

keeping track of luncheon reservations. 

 

Compatriot Foster Burba, Shirley Burba and Geri 

Meyers. 



Annual Meeting (Cont.) 
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(L to R) Chapter officers for 2012-2013: Past President George Meyers, Treasurer Joe Shields, Secretary & His-

torian Jon E. Huffman, 2nd Vice President Drake Rinesmith, President Elect Doug Collins & President John H. 

Huffman Sr. Past President Will Schrader performed the swearing in ceremony. Not present were 1st Vice Presi-

dent & Chaplain Paul W. Smith, Registrar Jessie Hagan, and Chancellor Stephen Emery. 

 

 

 

 

Compatriot J. David Sympson, former 

President General NSSAR, spoke on 

the Patriotic Legacy of SAR. 

 

2012-2013 Chapter President John H. Huffman Sr. is 

congratulated by Past President George E. Meyers. 

(L to R) Tom Higgins, President John H. Huffman and Charlie Scott. 
2nd Vice President Drake Rinesmith 

and his wife, Rebecca. 
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Our American Heroes 

 

 

Our American Heroes - Part 1 

 
This article is the first installment of a three-part series that will feature our chapter’s WW II veterans. The Louisville-

Thruston Chapter currently has 27 compatriots on its rolls who served in the military during WW II. Over the past sev-

eral weeks, I’ve had the pleasure of visiting and talking with 21 of these men, all of whom belong to what Tom Brokaw 

has called “The Greatest Generation.” They were soldiers, sailors, airmen, Coast Guardsmen, and Marines, and they 

lived through what has often been referred to as the most significant event in the history of mankind. At the very least, 

their lives were interrupted, their futures were altered, their plans were put on hold, while they as young men faced fear, 

loss and uncertainty. When the war was over, most quietly returned to their wives, family and jobs, although a few 

stayed in the military and would go on to serve in Korea and even Vietnam. 

 

Louisville-Thruston Chapter has invited our WW II veterans to be our special guests at the upcoming Flag Day Lunch-

eon Meeting on June 16, 2012 at Audubon Country Club. The featured speaker will be a fellow compatriot, Maj. Gen. 

Carl Black (Ret.), so make your plans to come and meet our WW II vets and hear Gen. Black’s presentation. According 

to the Dept. of Veteran’s Affairs, there are only about 1.7 million WW II veterans alive today in the U.S., out of 16.5 

million men and women who served in the American armed forces during WW II. Nearly 300,000 will die this year, 

about 800 every day. They comprise a rapidly dwindling number, and time is running short for us to honor these heroes 

and express our thanks for their service. 
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Our American Heroes (Cont.) 

On a personal note, I want to thank each of our veterans for sharing their time and stories with me. It has indeed been an 

honor and a pleasure. During my research for this article, I was not able to contact all 27 veterans listed on the chapter’s 

roster, and I apologize to the veterans and their families for information than is not included. 

 

Jon E. Huffman, Editor 

Bethune, Everett P. 

Black, Leslie E. 

Burba, Foster S. 

Camp, William H. 

Carlisle, Paul D. 

Denny, Cedric F. 

Fuller, Hayden K. 

Louisville-Thruston Chapter World War II Veterans 

Futrell, Morris E. 

Gray, Charles W. 

Hamm, Clyde W. 

Hillard, Jack R. 

Horine, Wallace R. 

Hurst, Charles G. 

Lewis, James B. 

Marshall, Malcolm Y. 

Myles, Edmund N. 

O’Brien, Edward J. 

Reed, Edsel S. 

Rush, Everett N. 

Short, Clarence H. 

Snyder, Gordon A. 

Swope, Samuel G. 

Thom, Donald C. 

Valentine, Robert F. 

Via, Dennis L. 

Watkins, Jennings E. 

White, Novia J. 

 Bethune, Everett P. 

U.S. Army Air Corps, 1943—1945 

 

E. P. Bethune was born November 10, 1921 in Rocky Mount, NC. He enlisted in the Army 

Air Corps Reserves in June 1942 while a student at Duke University and was called to active 

duty the following February 1943. After flight training at March Field, CA, he was assigned 

to the 14th Air Force, “The Flying Tigers,” commanded by Gen. Claire Chenault. He was 

deployed to China with the 308th Bomb Group, 374th Bomb Squadron, where he was a top 

turret gunner and radio operator on a B-24 Liberator. The 308th sustained the highest casu-

alty rate in the USAAF, for its missions were long and hard, often conducted at very low 

level and at night through the very heart of Japanese occupied territory and over their controlled sea lanes. There were 

few radio or navigational aids, and the weather was often bad, especially during the four-month long monsoon season. E. 

P. flew 32 combat missions seeing action at Chengkung, Kweilin, and Chengfu, China and Rupsi, India. The 308th sup-

ported Chinese ground forces, attacked air fields, coal yards, docks, oil refineries and fuel dumps in French Indochina,  

  

B-24 crew in front of “Ubangi Bag.” E.P. is in back row, right . E.P. “Duke” Bethune 

 

 



Volume 3, Issue 3                                                                                                                                                                         Page Six 

Our American Heroes (cont.) 

mined rivers and ports, and bombed maintenance shops and docks at Rangoon, Burma. A 

primary bombing target was Japanese shipping in the East China Sea, Formosa Strait, South 

China Sea and Gulf of Tonkin. E. P. was honorably discharged on December 18, 1945 with 

the rank of technical sergeant. He says, “I’m so proud to have served in the 14th A.F. Flying 

Tigers with such fine officers and enlisted men.” He was awarded numerous decorations and 

citations including the Distinguished Flying Cross (2), Air Medal (2), Distinguished Unit 

Badge w/ Bronze Star, and the Asiatic/Pacific Theater Ribbon w/ Bronze Star and Silver 

Star. 

 

Upon his return from the service, he re-enrolled at Duke where he played football in 1946 

and 1947 and graduated as Class President in 1948. He retired from Brown and Williamson 

Tobacco Corp. in January 1981 after 32 years. He was married to Ann (deceased) for 44 

wonderful years. Compatriot Bethune has been an active member of Louisville-Thruston 

Chapter for 33 years. 

 

“Duke” Bethune 

 

 Black, Leslie E. 

U.S. Navy, 1945-1946 

 

Les Black was born May 23, 1927 in Irvine, KY and graduated from Irvine High School 

in Estill County. He enlisted in the U.S. Navy in June 1945, and served as Seaman 1st 

Class on the USS Biareus, a former commercial refrigeration ship converted to a Navy 

supply and repair ship. The Biareus was deployed in waters off the east coast of the U.S. 

and acted as a mother ship to 10 submarine chasers, whose patrol area extended from Nor-

folk, VA to Guantanamo, Cuba. The Biareus serviced these “sub chasers,” providing sup-

plies and making repairs when necessary. Submarine chasers were small, fast navy  

vessels specifically designed for anti-submarine warfare. By the end of the war, sub chasers had sunk 67 German U-

Boats along the Atlantic coast. 

 

After the Navy, Les enrolled at the University of Kentucky using the G.I. Bill and received an Engineering Degree. He 

was hired as a civilian employee at the Naval Ordinance facility in Louisville, where he worked for 29 years until he re-

tired in 1979. Compatriot Black has been an active member of Louisville-Thruston for 17 years, a Past Chapter President 

and a member of the chapter’s color guard organization since its inception in 1996. 

 

 Burba, Foster S. 

U.S. Army Air Corps, 1943-1945 

 

Foster Burba was born March 11, 1924 in Tuttle, OK and graduated from Tuttle High School 

in 1941. He attended Oklahoma A & M College (now Oklahoma State University) for two 

years before enlisting in the Army Air Corps on 1 May 1943. He was sent to the College 

Training Detachment in Akron, Ohio before receiving orders to Navigation School in San 

Marcos, Texas. After training, he was assigned to the 8th Air Force, the 486th Bomb Group, 

based in Ipswich, England, where he was a navigator on a B-17 Flying Fortress. B-17’s were 

used primarily in daylight precision strategic bombing against German industrial and military 

targets. Between 25 October 1944 and 11 March 1945, Foster flew 35 bombing missions over Germany, accumulating 

313 combat hours. He recalls celebrating his 21st birthday while flying on his 35th bombing run. Their most heavily 

guarded target was the synthetic fuel plant located at Merseburg, Germany, which was defended by over 1000 anti-

aircraft guns. During one run over Merseburg, they lost two engines and a punctured fuel line due to enemy Flak, and the 

plane filled with gasoline fumes. When the tail gunner cried, “Ship on fire!” Foster prepared to bail out, but the ‘ship on 
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Our American Heroes (cont.) 

fire’ turned out to be another plane in their formation. His plane was able to make it back as far as 

Belgium, where the pilot was able to make an emergency landing with no hydraulics and no 

brakes. After touching down, he was able to slow and eventually stop the plane by pulling off the 

runway into deep mud. In September 1945, he was reassigned to the Air Transport Command and 

was a navigator on a Douglas C-54 transporting cargo and military personnel between California 

and Allied bases in the South Pacific. He was honorably discharged on 31 December 1945 with 

the rank of 1st Lieutenant. 

 

After military service, Foster returned to Oklahoma A & M on the G.I. Bill, graduating in 1949. 

He taught for two years while earning a Masters Degree specializing in Water Supply Engineer-

ing. He retired in 1992 as President of Louisville Water Company. Compatriot Burba has been a 

member of Louisville-Thruston since September 2010. 

 

 

 

Foster Burba (back row, right) and his B-17 crew. 
B-17 Flying Fortress in formation. 

 

 
Camp, William H. 

U.S. Army, 1942-1945 

 

Bill Camp was born November 19, 1924 in Louisville, KY and graduated from Male High 

School in 1942. He enlisted in the Enlisted Reserve Corps on 15 December 1942 and was 

called up for active duty in April 1943 and assigned to the 14th Armored Division. After 

basic training at Fort Knox, KY, he was sent to Fort Campbell, KY for overseas training 

before being deployed to Europe as a rifleman with the 68th Armored Infantry Battalion, 

landing in Marseille, France on 29 October 1944. He saw action throughout France and 

Germany including several intense battles along the Siegfried Line in northern France. 

After the D-Day landings in Normandy on 6 June 1944, Hitler had ordered renewed  

Construction and re-enforcement of the Siegfried Line causing additional bunkers and anti-tank ditches to be built for 

defense purposes. On 15 March 1945, the Division drove across the Moder River, cracked through the Siegfried Line, 

and by the end of the month had captured Germersheim on the Rhine. On Easter Sunday, 1 April 1945, the 14th Division 

moved across the Rhine River near the city of Worms and continued to pursue the retreating enemy to the banks of the 

Danube. They were able to cross the Danube at Ingolstadt and pushed across the Isar River at Moosburg, where over 

110,000 Allied prisoners were liberated. The Division fired its last rounds on 2 May 1945 and was processing prisoners  

            Foster Burba 
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Our American Heroes (cont.) 

 of war as the war in Europe ended.  Bill remembers standing in the bombed out re-

mains of Hitler’s Berchtesgaden and looking out across the Bavarian Alps at the 

view from Hitler’s large picture window. Bill Camp was honorably discharged in 

November 1945 with the rank of sergeant. 

 

When he returned to civilian life, Bill attended the University of Virginia on the G.I. 

Bill and later started Shipper’s Supply Company in Louisville, KY where he worked 

until 1985 when he sold the company to his son and retired. Compatriot Camp has 

been an active Louisville-Thruston member since December 2009. 

 

 
Carlisle, Paul D. Jr. 

U.S. Army Air Corps, 1943-1946 

 

Paul Carlisle was born in Washington D.C. on September 17, 1925. His father, a graduate of 

West Point (Class of 1913), died when Paul was very young, and his mother died while he 

was still attending high school at St. Joseph’s Prep in Bardstown, KY. When he was old 

enough, he enlisted as an air cadet in the Army Air Corps on 29 July 1943 and was assigned 

to the 13th Air Force, 307th Bomb Group, 424th Bomb Squadron. He was sent to Gunnery 

School at Harlingen Army Airfield in Harlingen, Texas and trained as a tail gunner and nose 

gunner on a B-24 Liberator. Initially deployed to Natzab, New Guinea, he was later based 

on Morotai, a small island in the Dutch East Indies. Between April and September 1945, he flew 21 combat missions in 

the South Pacific Theater. From the airfield on Morotai, they attacked targets in Papua New Guinea, Indonesia and the 

Philippines. Paul has a copy of his pilot’s log book, which lists their combat missions day by day beginning in April 

1945 with a bombing run on the large Japanese air base at Wewak followed the next day by a mission to bomb Rabaul, 

the main base for Japanese military and naval activity in the South Pacific. Both of these sites are located in Papua New 

Guinea. Other missions included targets in the Philippines, numerous bombing runs on Balikpapan, a seaport city on the 

eastern coast of Borneo, and missions on the oil fields and refinery on Tarakan Island, Indonesia. When the war ended,  

  

Paul Carlisle’s B-24 crew. Paul is in front row, 2nd from the right. 

    William H. Camp 

Paul D. Carlisle 
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Our American Heroes (cont.) 

he was reassigned to Clark Airfield in the Philippines, where he would remain until shipped home in January 1946. He 

was honorably discharged on 9 February 1946 with the rank of sergeant. His decorations and citations include the Air 

Medal and the Asiatic Pacific Theater Ribbon w/ 4 Bronze Stars. 

 

After his discharge from the service, Paul attended Xavier University on the G.I. Bill. Later he became cofounder of Alu-

minum Cruisers Co. in Louisville, KY and eventually retired from that company in the late 1970’s. Compatriot Paul Car-

lisle has been a member of Louisville-Thruston Chapter for 11 years. 

 

 Denny, Cedric F. 

U.S. Army Air Corps, 1945-1947 

 

Cedric Denny was born in New Albany, IN on August 16, 1927. After graduating from 

New Albany High School, he enlisted in the Regular Army in 1945 and recalls that every 

one of his instructors at Infantry Training School were veterans of Bastogne (Battle of the 

Bulge) - 101st Airborne troops sent home from Europe. After infantry training, and while 

 

waiting to be sent to Okinawa as part of the occupying 

force, he was one of two men selected from his com-

pany and transferred to the Army Air Corps. He was a 

attached to the 20th Air Force, trained as a weatherman (weather specialist) and was 

then deployed to the Davis Montham Air Force Base located near Tucson, AZ where 

his main responsibility was launching high-altitude weather balloons to monitor wind 

speed, temperature and humidity. Cedric was honorably discharged in 1947 with the 

rank of sergeant. 

 

In civilian life he became co-owner of Banner Transfer Co. in Louisville, KY, which 

conducted business in 8 states. He sold the company and retired in 1994. Compatriot 

Denny has been a Louisville-Thruston member for 12 years. 

 

 
Fuller, Hayden K. 

U.S. Navy, 1945-1947 

 

Hayden Fuller was born August 12, 1927 in Hartford, CN, but his family moved to Texas 

while he was a young boy. In 1945, after graduating from Alamo Heights High School in 

San Antonio, he immediately enlisted in the Navy Reserve. Hayden was on his way to boot 

camp in San Diego, CA when he heard the atomic bomb had been dropped on Hiroshima 

on 6 August 1945. After completing basic training, he remained in San Diego for Hospital 

Corps School, and upon graduating in the top 10% of his class, he was awarded the rank of   

 
hospital apprentice 1st class. He was assigned to the Corpus Christi Naval Hospital, Corpus 

Christi, TX where he worked as a senior corpsman in the surgical ward. After serving 18 

months of active duty, he was honorably discharged in February 1947. 

 

In civilian life, Hayden enrolled at the University of Texas at Austin on the G.I. Bill and 

graduated in 1950 with a Biology Degree. He would later move to Connecticut and begin 

his career as a quality control microbiologist in the pharmaceutical and cosmetic industry. 

An accomplished musician, Compatriot Fuller has been an active member of Louisville-

Thruston for 14 years and a drummer with the Color Guard almost since its inception. 
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Part 2 of the three-part series, Our American Heroes, featuring our chapter’s WW II veterans, will ap-

pear in the June issue of “The Long Rifleman.” In the meantime, please make plans to join us on Satur-

day, June 16, 2012 at Audubon Country Club for the Flag Day Luncheon Meeting when we will recog-

nize and honor all of our chapter’s WW II vets. Maj. Gen. Carl D. Black (Ret.) will be the featured 

speaker. 

 

ñWe canôt all be heroes. Some of us have to stand on the curb and clap as they go by.ò - Will Rogers 

Color Guard Activities  

 

The Dr. V. Edward Masters Memorial Color Guard is seen 

posting the Colors at the April 14th Annual Meeting held at 

the Louisville Country Club. 

 

 

The Color Guard 

posted Colors and 

fired muskets at the 

St. Matthews Little 

League Opening 

Day Ceremonies on 

Saturday, April 21. 

Several hundred 

kids were there 

with their families.  
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JROTC Awards 

 

National Society 

Sons of the American 

Revolution 

 

http://www.sar.org 

“The Long Riflemen” 

Is Published 
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Visit Our Web Site at: 

http://louthrustonsar.org 

 

 

 

 

Compatriot Norb Rawert presented the SAR bronze medal 

to Marine JROTC Cadet Zachary Pietrasiewicz at 

Jeffersontown High School  on April 26, 2012. 

 

Chapter President John H. Huffman Sr. awarded the 

SAR bronze medal to Navy JROTC Cadet Jack 

Hagan at Valley High School on April 26, 2012. 

Upcoming Events 

Wednesday, June 6, 2012 - Honor Flight Event at Louisville International Airport: Over 100 WW II vets will ar-

rive back in Louisville on Wednesday evening from their day trip to Washington D.C. Bring your family and friends 

and join with us to welcome them home. Meet in the main concourse around 9:00 pm.  

 

Saturday, June 16, 2012 - Flag Day Luncheon: Louisville-Thruston Chapter’s next regularly scheduled meeting will 

be at Audubon Country Club, 3625 Robin Road in Louisville. Registration starts at 11:00 am, and the meeting will start 

at 11:30 am. Lunch will be served at noon. We will be honoring our chapter’s WW II vets. Maj. Gen. Carl D. Black 

will be the featured speaker. An announcement with full details will be forthcoming shortly to all members. 

 

Join our Color Guard! 

Call Dan at 429-0382 


